
September 20, 2018 
 
Ricardo Maestas 
New Mexico Environment Department (NMED)  
2905 Rodeo Park Drive East, Building 1 
Santa Fe, NM 87505      via email: Ricardo.Maestas@state.nm.us 
 

RE: Class 3 Draft Permit – TRU Mixed Waste Disposal Volume Reporting 
 

Dear Mr. Maestas:  
 
The undersigned organizations, representing thousands of New Mexicans, oppose the Draft Permit 
and request a public hearing. The undersigned organizations also request sufficient advanced 
notice to each organization of any negotiations held pursuant to 20.4.1.901. A.4 NMAC. 
 
Our specific objections include that the Draft Permit and the modification request are contrary to 
the requirements of the two primary federal laws that specifically govern the Waste Isolation Pilot 
Plant (WIPP). Those laws are the WIPP Authorization (Public Law 96-164, Section 213 of 1979) 
and the WIPP Land Withdrawal Act (LWA, Public Law 102-579 of 1992). Those laws provide 
specific requirements and limitations on WIPP and specific authorities to the State of New 
Mexico. Many provisions of the Draft Permit are inconsistent with those legal requirements. For 
example, that the legal limit of 6.2 million cubic feet of defense transuranic waste is based on the 
waste volume being measured by the size of the gross internal volume of the container, as has 
always been included in the Permit. Those laws also provide specific authorities to the State of 
New Mexico, including to enforce capacity limits in individual waste panels and in the entire 
surface and subsurface facility. The Draft Permit could effectively eviscerate such authorities.  
 
The Permittees have not shown in the Administrative Record a need for, or their legal authority 
for, the proposed “Volume of Record” or for the substantial WIPP expansion that the changes 
would allow. NMED has not shown in the Administrative Record how the Draft Permit protects 
public health and the environment or fulfills the State’s legal authorities.  
  
Each of the undersigned organizations requests a public hearing and sufficient advanced notice of 
any negotiations. 
 
Thank you for your careful consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Joni Arends      Scott Kovac 
Concerned Citizens for Nuclear Safety  Nuclear Watch New Mexico 
Santa Fe, NM      Santa Fe, NM 
jarends@nuclearactive.org    scott@nukewatch.org 
 
Janet Greenwald     Don Hancock 
Citizens for Alternatives to Radioactive Dumping Southwest Research and Information Center 
Albuquerque, NM     Albuquerque, NM 
contactus@cardnm.org    sricdon@earthlink.net 
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Bob Anderson      Dave McCoy  
Stop the War Machine    Citizen Action New Mexico 
Albuquerque, NM     Albuquerque, NM 
citizen@comcast.net     dave@radfreenm.org 
 
Noel Marquez and Rose Gardner    Pat Leahan 
Alliance for Environmental Strategies   Las Vegas Peace & Justice Center 
Lake Arthur, NM and Eunice, NM    Las Vegas, NM 
marquezarts@yahoo.com  nmlady2000@icloud.com lvpeacecenter@startmail.com 
   
Douglas Meiklejohn     Rachel Conn, Projects Director 
New Mexico Environmental Law Center  Amigos Bravos 
Santa Fe, NM      Taos, NM 87571 
dmeiklejohn@nmelc.org    rconn@amigosbravos.org 
 
Rayellen Smith     Ben Shelton, Political & Legislative Director 
Indivisible Nob Hill     Conservation Voters New Mexico 
Albuquerque, NM     Santa Fe, NM 
indivisiblenobhill@gmail.com   ben@cvnm.org 
 
Susan Gordon      Tina Cordova 
Multicultural Alliance for a Safe Environment Tularosa Basin Downwinders Consortium  
Albuquerque, NM     Albuquerque, NM 
sgordon@swuraniumimpacts.org   tcordova@queston.net 
 
Tina Kachele 
Presiding Clerk 
Albuquerque Monthly Meeting of the Religious Society of Friends (Quakers) 
Albuquerque, NM 
tkachele17@gmail.com 
 
Ross Lockridge     Susan Schuurman 
Concerned Citizens of Cerrillos   Albuquerque Center for Peace and Justice 
Cerrillos, NM       Albuquerque, NM 
murlock@raintreecounty.com   abqpeaceandjusticecenter@gmail.com 
 
John Buchser, Chair, Water Issues Committee 
Rio Grande Chapter of the Sierra Club 
Santa Fe, NM 
jbuchser@comcast.net 
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